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MINUTES


FEBRUARY 5, 2007
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Waldo called the meeting to order at 7:31 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Bologoff, Conway, Richardson, and Mayor Waldo

Staff present:
City Manager Holstine, Associate Planner Johnson, Community Development Director Prince, Finance Director Schillinger, Parks and Recreation Director Skeels, City Clerk Schroeder, City Attorney Toppel

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS
Mayor Waldo noted that although this was not a regular business meeting, there had been a request for Oral Communications, and he suggested allowing this opportunity.

Dolores Gomez, Brisbane resident, recalled that several years ago, when the City Council considered an application a new Japanese restaurant downtown, the applicant was told he had to find parking.  She said he was unable to do so, and did not open the restaurant.  Ms. Gomez noted there is currently an application for a variance to allow a building on Visitacion with three businesses downstairs and three two-bedroom residences upstairs.  She expressed her opinion that parking has not been adequately addressed.

Ms. Gomez objected to granting a parking exemption based on the availability of a municipal parking lot, which has yet to be constructed, and street parking.  She attested to current parking shortages and difficulties.  She noted that many houses in Brisbane were constructed in the 1930’s, and their garages are too small to accommodate modern car sizes.  Ms. Gomez urged the City Council to revisit the issue of parking in downtown Brisbane.

Mayor Waldo thanked Ms. Gomez for her comments.

NEW BUSINESS

A. General Plan Update

1. Review and provide direction on Parks, Recreation and Community Services Chapter

Community Development Director Prince said the Parks, Recreation and Community Services Chapter of the General Plan is the first section presented to the City Council for review.  He said the next version the City Council will see will be the final draft proposed for adoption.  He noted the chapter is divided into subtopics, so the Council might want to consider taking public comments after the subtopics.

Community Development Director Prince noted that the staff report outlines the proposed revisions, deletions, and additions.  He advised that the staff was proposing two new programs, but only one was cited in the staff report.

Community Development Director Prince reviewed the format of the Parks, Recreation and Community Services chapter and its contents.  He drew attention to the matrix attached to the staff report, a document that can be used as a worksheet or tool to track the revisions.  He commended the PB&R Commission and the Planning Commission for their thorough and thoughtful review of the chapter.

Community Development Director Prince said Parks and Recreation Director Skeels and Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission Chairman Dan Waters were present to answer questions.

Councilmembers decided to review the document page by page and take public comments as the applicable provisions are discussed.

CM Barnes asked about the map of City-owned recreation facilities and properties and the results of the community survey.  Community Development Director Prince said the staff is generating an updated map that will be included in the final draft, along with a summary of the 2005 survey results.

CM Bologoff questioned whether the General Plan should include a map that will become obsolete every time a new facility is added.  Community Development Director Prince acknowledged that this is an issue, and noted the General Plan can be amended to recognize and incorporate significant changes.

CM Barnes asked if the map will have a legend to identify facilities or labels at their locations.

Associate Planner Johnson said the staff is considering a color-coding and/or letter-coded system with an index on the map itself.  He explained that there will be limited space on the 11-by-17-inch map.

Referring to the first paragraph, CM Bologoff suggested replacing “growing” with either “personal growth” or “growth.”  Mayor Waldo proposed using “growth,” and other Councilmembers agreed.

CM Bologoff questioned the meaning of “academic,” as used on the second page.  Mayor Waldo said the language referred to three different kinds of education.

Referring to the top of Page 126, CM Conway recommended adding “Parks,” to the title “Recreation and Community Services” to make the language consistent throughout.

CM Barnes questioned the distinction between “well-being” and “health.”  Councilmembers agreed to replace “well-being” with “health.”

Mayor Waldo recommended deleting the comma after “address” in the third paragraph on that page.

Community Development Director Prince said the chart on Page 127 will be replaced with an updated version.  Mayor Waldo suggested flagging that item.

Referring to Page 128, first sentence, CM Barnes proposed the following replacement:  “Since the 1994 General Plan, Brisbane now provides the following facilities and activities to the community,” and then adding a list of facilities constructed since the 1994 General Plan adoption, such as the Teen Center, Community Park, open space acquisitions, Community Swimming Pool, Community Garden, Mission Blue Center, Quarry Road Park, Crocker Park Recreational Trail, and the Senior Center.  CM Barnes suggested adding a similar column listing activities implemented since the 1994 General Plan.  Councilmembers expressed support for showing progress in this manner.

Mayor Waldo questioned the need for the initial capital letters in “Community Parks, Trails, Sports Activities, Family,” and so on, at the bottom of the page.

In the preceding paragraph, CM Barnes recommended explaining the City’s role in the joint use agreement with the school district.  He noted that the City maintains, operates, and maintains the fields.

CM Barnes suggested rewording the last sentence of the next paragraph.  Mayor Waldo proposed striking the word “community’s” and inserting “of these facilities and activities to Brisbane residents” after “importance.”  He read the revised sentence, and Councilmembers approved the language.

In the earlier paragraph about the joint use agreement, second line, Mayor Waldo suggested deleting “of time.”

On Page 129, CM Barnes recommended removing the comma after the highlighted word “parks” in Policy 94.

With respect to Policy 95, CM Barnes asked if there was a national standard for skateparks.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels said he was unaware of any specific skatepark standards.  Councilmembers proposed rewording that policy.

Mayor Waldo confirmed that the City had a list of facilities posted on its Website and suggested referring to this list in Program 95a.  CM Conway said hard copies should also be made available.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels added that the list of facilities is included in each issue of the Star.

Referring to Policy 96.1, CM Bologoff asked how a set-aside for the arts would be implemented without adopting a policy to require a set-aside.  Community Development Director Prince said the proposed “encourage” language in Policy 96.1 can be used as guidance in reviewing development and making determinations as to consistency with the General Plan.  He noted the language reflects the City’s interest in having a percentage formula, and the City Council can consider an ordinance in the future to provide more definite parameters.  He added that many other communities have adopted percent-for-the-arts ordinances.

CM Conway recalled the Council’s discussion at a recent meeting about maintaining flexibility rather than allocating funds for specific purposes such as water and sewer improvements, and he questioned whether this policy was consistent with that position.  Community Development Director Prince observed that as originally written, the policy calls for the City to consider adopting a policy.  He said the Planning Commission recommended simply stating the policy as encouraging a set-aside for the arts, and then adding a more specific program to consider adopting an ordinance for a percentage for the arts.  Councilmembers expressed support for this approach.

CM Richardson recommended rewording Policy 97 to replace “encourage the development” with “consider” or “facilitate.”  She questioned whether a golf course should be mentioned.

CM Conway say he favored including a golf course.  

CM Barnes stated that he had misgivings about a golf course because of possible impacts of fertilizer use on the lagoon and Bay.  He noted that golf courses are typically not profitable unless they are built as part of housing developments.  He added that he did not mind mentioning a golf course in the General Plan, but felt that the people of Brisbane need to determine which facilities they want.  Mayor Waldo proposed changing the “and” before “a golf course” to “or.”

CM Bologoff expressed concern about including something in the General Plan that may not be feasible.  Councilmembers pointed out that a golf course was simply being mentioned as a possibility.

Councilmembers agreed to leave the mention of a golf course in Policy 97.  After some discussion, they decided to retain the “encourage” language.

CM Barnes noted that the intent of deleting the word “commercial” was to ensure that facilities are open to members of the public.  He talked about a company called Big League Dreams that engages in public-private partnerships to construct playable replicas of historic ballparks.  He noted the company also builds full-size indoor soccer fields.  CM Barnes expressed concern that the wording might be too restrictive as proposed.  

Mayor Waldo suggested replacing “commercial” with “public and/or private.”  CM Barnes noted the word “private” could connote “exclusive.”  CM Conway proposed “commercial and/or public,” and Councilmembers approved that wording.

CM Richardson noted Policy 99 applies to “all” recreational facilities, without making a distinction between new and existing facilities.  She observed that there numerous existing City facilities that lack recycling, security lighting, and pay phones.  Mayor Waldo observed that the policy suggests that the City consider these features for all facilities, including existing facilities.  Councilmembers expressed support for leaving this policy as written.

Referring to Program 100b, CM Richardson questioned whether considering a recreational impact fee program should be considered a program in itself.  Mayor Waldo proposed rewording Program 100b to say, “Consider adopting a recreation impact fee for all new development.”  Councilmembers approved this revision.

CM Barnes recommended including a secure bike storage facility in Program 100c.  Councilmembers expressed support for this addition.

CM Bologoff questioned mentioning a high school in the General Plan.  He recalled that the state abandoned the idea many years ago because Brisbane lacks the population to support a high school, and the site in Crocker Park was sold as surplus.  He said mentioning the idea again could create false hopes in the community.  He expressed his opinion that this issue was up to the school district, not the City of Brisbane.  Community Development Director Prince pointed out that the language in Policy 101 comes from the 1994 General Plan, and the addition of “or a charter high school” reflects the continuing interest of the community in this option.

CM Conway said he viewed the policy as expressing Brisbane’s intent of maintaining a neighborhood school concept, from kindergarten through high school, and that it did not imply that Brisbane would have a high school of its own.  Mayor Waldo confirmed that this was the intent expressed when the 1994 General Plan was drafted.  Councilmembers decided to leave the language as written.

In the introductory paragraph, CM Barnes suggested adding the City of Brisbane as one of the community’s strong supporters of the local schools that are mentioned.  Councilmembers agreed.  CM Barnes recommended changing the beginning of the second sentence after that to read, “The distance to, and lack of community identification with.”  CM Bologoff questioned the accuracy of that statement.  Mayor Waldo commented that local students and parents have made that comment.  He added that there is a general feeling in the community that an alternative would be nice, and he suggested leaving the statement as written. 

With respect to Policy 102, CM Barnes said he recalled hearing a speaker talk about the drawbacks of having a state institution like a university occupy a large piece of land.  He noted state entities pay no taxes and are exempt from local zoning ordinances, and they operate independently.  He clarified that he did not oppose having post-secondary institutions in Brisbane, but had concerns about a governmental entity.  CM Conway proposed deleting Policy 102, and other Councilmembers agreed.  Mayor Waldo noted the staff will take care of renumbering the policies in the final draft.

CM Richardson observed that Program 103b calls for the City Council to establish a subcommittee to encourage educational facilities to locate in Brisbane.  Councilmembers pointed out that Policy 102 dealt specifically with post-secondary facilities.

CM Barnes noted that Program 103b talks about a “parents public subcommittee.”  He said he understood that the City Council forms subcommittees to look at specific issues, but he questioned whether the City should be taking the role of establishing a parents group.  CM Conway suggested revising Program 103b to read:  “Encourage parents and the public to establish a subcommittee to promote educational facilities such as a charter high school to locate in Brisbane.”  He said the Brisbane Educational Support Team (BEST) originated this way.  CM Barnes proposed changing “subcommittee” to “committee.”  Councilmembers approved this revision.

CM Bologoff questioned the need to include Program 103a, given the idea of a high school in Brisbane has already been determined not feasible.  Mayor Waldo proposed eliminating Program 103a, and other Councilmembers agreed. 

In Program 103f, CM Barnes suggested adding “and school district” between “public” and “recreational.”  Councilmembers supported this addition.

With respect to Program 103e, City Attorney Toppel clarified that the City has a cooperative agreement with the school district rather than a “joint powers agreement.”  Mayor Waldo requested the staff to make that change.

CM Bologoff drew attention Section VIII.2, last sentence, and suggested changing “community-wide” to “community.”  Councilmembers agreed.

Referring to the last paragraph on Page 131, CM Richardson recommended clarifying how Brisbane helps people in need.  After some discussion, Councilmembers expressed a preference for leaving the language as written.  In the last sentence, CM Barnes suggested ending with, “so the needs of all are addressed,” rather than naming particular groups of people.  Councilmembers supported this revision.

CM Bologoff asked why youth and seniors are specifically mentioned in Policy 104.  Community Development Director Prince said the intent was to indicate that youth and seniors have particular needs in those areas.  CM Bologoff proposed striking “especially youth and seniors,” and Councilmembers agreed.

CM Barnes proposed deleting “the” before “adult sports leagues” in Program 108b.  Referring to Program 108c, he questioned whether it should be the City’s role to fundraise for community groups and nonprofits.  CM Bologoff said he had the same comment about that program.  

Parks and Recreation Director Skeels explained that the Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission wanted this program to apply to City-sponsored events that benefit community groups.  He noted the proceeds of Monte Carlo Night are split among various organizations, for example, and there are a number of local nonprofit groups that sell items at the Community Festival.  CM Conway suggested adding “such as,” with that clarification.

CM Barnes expressed concern about including fundraising for City groups as part of the General Plan.  He acknowledged that the City provides support and fundraising opportunities when possible, but that this is not the primary goal of community events.  CM Conway suggested deleting “on fundraising efforts.”  Councilmembers expressed support for this revision.

CM Bologoff recommended adding “and welfare” after the word “health” in Program 108d.  Councilmembers pointed out that “etc.” covers other items.  CM Barnes asked why the PB&R Commission deleted “nutrition.”  CM Conway said the Commission discussed this issue and decided that “health” addressed that issue.

CM Barnes commented that nutrition is a major issue for teens, and he recommended mentioning nutrition, teen suicide, and other teen health issues somewhere in the General Plan.  PB&R Commission Chairman Waters drew attention to Program 109a, which addresses healthy lifestyles.

On Page 133, in the large paragraph on preschool and school-age activities, CM Bologoff questioned the need to include the last sentence quoting the African proverb.  Other Councilmembers recommended keeping the language.

In the first paragraph on Page 134, second line, Mayor Waldo suggested replacing “which includes” with “including.”  He recommended changing “the provision of” in Program 109c to “providing.”

CM Bologoff commented that Program 115a seems similar to Program 115d, and he suggested combining them.  CM Barnes noted that Program 115a deals with affordable childcare, and Program 115d involves a list of licensed childcare providers.  Councilmembers asked the staff to combine the two items.

In Program 112a, CM Conway proposed inserting “continued” between “Provide” and “support.”  Councilmembers approved this addition.

Mayor Waldo drew attention to Program 112d and suggested rewording it to say:  “Expand and improve the Teen Center facility and its available programming.”

In the section on Senior Activities, fourth line, CM Bologoff noted “of which” should be “of whom.”  Councilmembers agreed with these changes.

CM Conway drew attention to the program at the top of Page 136 and said he thought the City already did periodic surveys of seniors.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels said the City conducts a survey a general survey, but not specifically for seniors.  CM Conway commented that local seniors are often vocal in expressing their needs to the City.  He suggested changing that program to begin, “Continue to listen to the periodic recreation and social needs of the senior citizens.”  Other Councilmembers supported this revision.

CM Bologoff suggested changing the last word in Program 110d from “clubs” to “groups.”  CM Conway noted the City provides financial support, transportation, and other kinds of assistance to the local seniors, and he suggested updating the policy to reflect current activities.

CM Conway proposed adding a new policy to investigate the feasibility of expanding the Marina.  Councilmembers expressed support for adding such a policy.  Community Development Director Prince said the Sierra Point Subarea is addressed in more detail in the Land Use element.  He suggested waiting until the Council reviews that section to decide where the new policy should be placed.  Mayor Waldo asked the staff to flag this item for follow-up.

CM Bologoff questioned the need to identify specific recreational activities in the last sentence of Program 113a.  CM Barnes recommended that the City study the end use of the lagoon before deciding what active recreational activities should be allowed.  He noted human activities will have an impact on bird life and habitat, and these impacts need to be balanced.  CM Conway pointed out that Program 113a is limited to the Marina.

CM Conway observed that the note on Page 136 can be deleted.

CM Barnes asked where in the General Plan the issue of hiking trails connecting parts of the Northeast Ridge to each other and to central Brisbane can be addressed.  He said there is currently a trail through the single-family neighborhood at the Northeast Ridge, a trail through Crocker Park, and a fire access road around the townhome section, but there is no coherent system of connecting pathways.

Parks and Recreation Director Skeels advised that the PB&R Commission’s Trails Subcommittee is working on a trail map that would include hiking trails, sidewalks, and pedestrian routes.  He noted the map will help identify gaps and areas that need to be connected in the future.

Community Development Director Prince said the Circulation element of the General Plan has a section on pedestrians that includes a program about upgrading and expanding the pedestrian system.  

Councilmembers had no further comments on the Parks, Recreation and Community Services Chapter of the General Plan.

CM Bologoff asked about the process for adopting the final version of the General Plan.  City Attorney Toppel explained that the Planning Commission is responsible for reviewing and approving each element before forwarding it to the City Council.  He noted the PB&R Commission reviewed this chapter, and the Open Space and Ecology Committee reviewed the Open Space and Conservation elements before they were submitted to the Planning Commission.  He said members of the public have a chance to offer input at each level of the review process.

CM Conway commented that the matrix was a helpful way of tracking the changes.  Councilmembers thanked the staff, the PB&R Commission, and the Planning Commission for their hard work.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Barnes moved that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was seconded by CM Conway, unanimously approved by all present, and the meeting was adjourned at 8:58 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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